TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Public Hearing

Meeting Minutes

January 4, 2017
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams, David Smith
BUDGET ADVISORY COMMITTEE:  Lawrence Hibbard, Tom Thomson, Kelley Monahan, Bob Palifka, Ruth Hook

OTHERS PRESENT:  Mark Burger, Chief Kilmer, Chief Straight, Jim & Deborah McGoff, Paul Messer, Joe Arcolio, Ken Wren, Joanne Brown, Laura McDaniel, Bonnie McCouch, Cicely Richardson, Brenda Smith, Faith Knapp, Robb & Sara Day, Deborah & Roger Hadlock, Ann Green, Eva Daniels, Harry Osmer, Jordon Sutherlin, Carl Johnson, Richard Scalesse, Sheri Clifford
Call Meeting to Order
The Public Hearing for the 2017 Budget was called to order at 7:00 PM
Cooley gave a summary of the budget meeting process and explained the Board members became representatives to different department in order to gain a greater knowledge of the department and budgetary needs.  The Board met to compile a preliminary budget to present to the Budget Advisory Committee (BAC).  The preliminary budget included a two-percent employee wage increase and a two-percent increase in employee contribution to health insurance.  The budget presented to the BAC is based on an operating budget, appropriations to charitable organizations have been listed as a warrant article.

ARTICLE  1.

To choose all necessary Town Officers.  The polls will be open from four o’clock in the afternoon and will close no earlier than nine o’clock in the evening for you to cast your ballot for the following officers:


Selectboard Member


3 Year Term


Town Clerk



3 Year Term


Tax Collector



3 Year Term


Planning Board



3 Year Term


Planning Board



3 Year Term


Planning Board



1 Year Term

A motion was made to approve Article 1, with no discussion the article passed.
ARTICLE  2.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum nine hundred seventy-four thousand two hundred fifty-eight dollars ($974,258) for general municipal operations.  (Majority vote required.) 

A motion was made to approve Article 2.

Discussion:  P. Messer was concerned that the request to increase wages for Kurt Gendron was not addressed.  Cooley asked for his recommended increase.  Messer stated that he felt the Board handled these types of decisions.

Monahan stated after twenty years of service his rate of pay was low and suggested $17.00 per hour.  B. Smith felt it was the right thing to do as he is a native of town and does a good job.  McGoff agreed there should be a wage increase.  T. Thomson felt the Board should have determined the amount prior to the public hearing.  D. Smith stated he hadn’t discussed a recommendation with the Cemetery Commission because the Board determines the amount and he felt $17.00 per hour was agreeable.  Adams was concerned about longevity of employees and the Board had discussed a one-time bonus option.  Palifka felt it should be reflected in his hourly wage.

Adams moved that Gendron’s wages be increased to $17.00 per hour.  The motion passed.

T. Thomson felt the seven percent towards employee health insurance was too low.  He suggested it be the same as the school which is fifteen percent.  Chief Kilmer pointed out the school off sets the contribution amount by awarding higher wage increases.

D. Smith asked about the increase in BMSI software for the Tax Collector.  Cooley explained it was for interfacing with the assessment program that was discussed at the last meeting.  

D. Smith felt the Board should compromise with the amount requested $2,400 for Tax Collector Office Equipment.  Cooley stated the reason the Board decided to decrease that amount was there is the necessary equipment available at the town office for the new tax collector.  Monahan agreed the new tax collector should work from the current budget and then make the necessary changes next year.
Following a discussion regarding the fire department operating budget versus the fire department capital reserve funds Adams stated he has drafted a spreadsheet clearing indicating each fund, its use and goal amount that will be part of the town report.

A motion was made to approve Article 2 as amended.  The motion passed.

ARTICLE  3.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of two hundred thirty-six thousand two hundred fifty-four dollars ($236,254) for payments into the following Capital Reserve Funds as follows:


Bridges & Roads CRF (1989)


$ 81,955


Heavy Equip. Maint. CRF (2003)

$   8,000


Fire Trucks CRF (1989)


$ 39,000


Fire Dept. Equip. CRF (2015)


$ 24,875


Grader CRF (1983)



$ 12,360


Highway Dept. Trucks CRF (1983)

$ 30,000


Backhoe/Loader CRF (1983)


$ 19,000


Police Cruiser CRF (1978)


$   4,000


Town Buildings CRF (1991)


$ 15,914


Cemetery Mower/Bldg CRF (2014)

$   1,150

(The majority of the Selectboard recommend this article.)

A motion was made to approve Article 3.
Discussion:  Hibbard felt the titles of the funds were misleading and should be clearer.

The motion passed.

ARTICLE 4.
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of ten thousand, three hundred twenty dollars ($10,320) to conduct a 2017 statistical update of all property values as required by NH State Law and authorize the withdrawal of ten thousand, three hundred and twenty dollars ($10,320) from the Reappraisal Capital Reserve Fund.

A motion was made to approve Article 4.  No discussion, the motion passed.
ARTICLE 5.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate one hundred thousand dollars ($100,000) to purchase a one and one-half ton dump truck with dump body, and hydraulics, including an extended seven-year warranty to be paid as follows:  To authorize the withdrawal of up to on hundred thousand dollars ($100,000) from the highway department capital reserve fund and authorize the selectmen to dispose of the current one-ton dump truck with the proceeds to be applied to the purchase price and reduce the amount to be withdrawn for the capital reserve fund.

A motion was made to approve Article 5.
Discussion:  Correct the written amount to ‘one’ hundred and add highway department ‘trucks’ capital reserve fund and list ‘snow plow and plow wing’.

Hadlock explained the type of truck he was looking at to replace the one-ton.  
The possibly utilizing the one-ton within the fire department was discussed.  Adams explained the Board and Fire Department are researching the possibility of the Fire Department going to smaller vehicles in the future.

A motion was made to approve Article 5 as amended.  The motion passed.
ARTICLE 6.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of seventy-five thousand dollars ($75,000).  Fifty thousand dollars ($50,000) to pave Archertown Road from Norris Road to Archertown Hill, or any other paving project approved by the Selectboard.  And twenty-five thousand dollars ($25,000) for reconstruction of Archertown Hill.    This will be a non-lapsing appropriation per RSA 32:7, VI.

A motion was made to approve Article 6.  

It was suggested to include the area where construction will occur.  Approximately from High Bridge Road to 247 Archertown Road.  

A motion was made to approve Article 6 as amended.  The motion passed.

ARTICLE 7.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of fifty thousand dollars ($50,000) for the reconstruction of High Bridge Road Bridge to former capacity of 6 tons and to authorize the withdrawal of up to fifty thousand dollars ($50,000) from the Town of Orford Bridges and Roads Capital Reserve Fund.  This will be a non-lapsing appropriation per RSA 32:7, VI.

A motion was made to approve Article 7.

Discussion:  Adams explained that this article was included due to the charge from the people at last year’s town meeting who requested a cost estimate to replace the bridge.  The public could vote to close the bridge or spend $20,000 for a pedestrian bridge.

The motion passed.

ARTICLE 8.
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate six thousand five hundred twenty dollars ($6,520) for the purpose of supplemental insurance for the Fire Department (Death, Impairment, Income Protection, Medical Expenses, Family Assistance, Community Volunteer Coverage).  In future years, this will be a line item of the operating budget.

A motion was made to approve Article 8.  

Discussion:  Chief Straight explained researching this type of insurance for volunteer firefighters for two years.  Since the passing of Charlie Waterbury, where the Town’s insurance paid no benefits to his surviving family, he felt it was even more important to move forward with this request.  

Thomson, McDaniels, McCouch, Palifka, McGoff all agreed this was a good investment for the Town.

The motion passed.

ARTICLE 9.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of six thousand five hundred dollars ($6,500) to contract for road-side mowing.

A motion was made to approve Article 9.

Discussion:  Hadlock explained the mowing schedule and the cost of having the highway department employees do the mowing versus having it contracted.
The motion passed.

ARTICLE  10. 

To see if the town will vote to establish a Fire Department Major Repairs/ Maintenance Capital Reserve Fund under the provisions of RSA 35:1 for Fire Department Equipment and to raise and appropriate the sum of three thousand five hundred dollars ($3,500) to be placed in this fund.  Further, to name the Selectboard as agents to expend from said fund. (Majority Vote Required)

A motion was made to approve Article 10.

Discussion:  Chief Straight explained the replacement of large fire trucks could be moved out an additional 10 years as long as routine maintenance and certification was performed.  This fund would be established for major, unexpected repairs.

It was suggested to title the fund “Fire Department Trucks Major Repairs/…”

A motion was made to approve Article 10 as amended.  The motion passed.

ARTICLE 11.

To see if the Town will vote to raise eleven thousand three hundred seventy-nine dollars ($11,379) for the following requests for appropriations:

Visiting Nurse Alliance/Hospice    $7,000

Grafton County Senior Citizen's     $2,000

Rivendell Trails Association           $   450

Tri-County CAP                              $ 1,000

Mascoma Valley Health Initiative   $   929

A motion was made to approve Article 11.

Discussion:  Monahan stated it was best to have these requests as a separate warrant article as most are also paid through county taxes.

The motion passed.

ARTICLE 12.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of three thousand, five hundred dollars ($3,500) to purchase a commercial grade leaf blower/vacuum.

A motion was made to approve Article 12.

Discussion:  Hadlock explained the use of the blower and how it would assist with no damaging the shoulder of the dirt roads.  B. Smith asked if this could also be used by the Cemetery Commission.  Hadlock answered yes.

The motion passed.

ARTICLE 13.
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of three thousand dollars ($3,000) to purchase a bulk tank for magnesium chloride.

A motion was made to approve Article 13.

Discussion:  Hadlock explained the town has been storing its magnesium chloride in Piermont and felt it would best serve the town to have it readily available at the town garage.

It was suggested to add “5,000-gallon’ bulk tank to the warrant.

A motion was made to approve Article 13 as amended.  The motion passed.
ARTICLE 14.
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of two thousand, eight hundred dollars ($2,800) to be deposited into the Tree Care and Replenishment Expendable Trust Fund.

A motion was made to approve Article 14.  With no discussion the motion passed.

ARTICLE 15. 
To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of two thousand, five hundred dollars ($2,500) to contract for clearing of trees at the Town Sand Pit.

A motion was made to approve Article 15.

Discussion:  Hadlock explained the cost of clearing the trees would be covered in lumber, the $2,500 would be for removing stumps and clearing the property.  Cooley stated she had been asked why the highway department couldn’t do this clearing.  Hadlock stated the highway equipment is for road work, not the woods.
Hibbard felt no money should be spent until a reclamation plan is drafted.

The motion passed.

ARTICLE 16.

To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of one thousand five hundred dollars ($1,500) for updating of the Town’s Master Plan

A motion was made to approve Article 16.

Discussion:  Monahan explained the Planning Board requires funds for a survey and mailing notices.  This would be done by the Planning Board, not the Regional Planning Commission.

The motion passed.

ARTICLE 17  

To see if the Town will vote to discontinue the 250th Celebration expendable trust fund established in 2012 with said funds plus accumulated interest to date to be placed in the town's general fund.

A motion was made to approve Article 17.

Discussion:  Cooley explained these funds were raised at town meeting and it will give the public the opportunity to decide what to do with the funds.

The motion passed.

ARTICLE 18.

 To hear the reports of Agents, Auditors and Committees heretofore chosen and to pass any vote relating thereto.

A motion was made to approve Article 18.  With no discussion the motion passed.

ARTICLE  19.

To transact any other business that may legally come before said meeting.

A motion was made to approve Article 19.  With no discussion the motion passed.
Cooley thanked the Budget Advisory Committee for all of their assistance with drafting the 2017 budget.

Adjourn

The Public Hearing was adjourned at 9:21 PM.
Respectfully Submitted,
